
201 East Main Street, Suite 810, Lexington, KY 40507 
(859) 514-9161    Fax: (859) 514-9188    www.nagdca.org 

May 15, 2023 

Chairman Ron Wyden 
Ranking Member Mike Crapo 
Senate Finance Committee  
219 Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Chairman Jason Smith 
Ranking Member Richard Neal House 
Ways and Means Committee  
1139 Longworth House Office 
Building Washington, D.C. 20515 

Chairman Bernie Sanders 
Ranking Member Bill Cassidy Senate 
Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions 
428 Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Chairwoman Virginia Foxx Ranking 
Member Bobby Scott 
House Education and Labor Committee 
2176 Rayburn House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

Re: SECURE 2.0 Catch-Up Contribution Provision 

Dear Chairs and Ranking Members: 

The National Association of Government Defined Contribution Administrators (NAGDCA) 
writes to request an urgently needed clarification relating to Section 603 of the SECURE 2.0 Act 
of 2022 (“SECURE 2.0”, Div. T, P.L. 117-328). We appreciate the knowledge and 
responsiveness of your staffs during the drafting of SECURE 2.0 and look forward to receiving a 
timely response to this letter.  

NAGDCA governmental members oversee plans for participants from 60 state and territorial 
government entities and 146 local government entities, including counties, cities, public safety 
agencies, school districts, and utilities. NAGDCA’s members administer governmental deferred 
compensation and defined contribution plans, including Code section 457(b), 401(k), 401(a), and 
403(b) plans. The association provides a forum for working together to improve defined 
contribution plan operations and outcomes by sharing information on investments, marketing, 
administration, and the federal laws and regulations governing these plans. 

On behalf of our government members, we respectfully request effective date and other relief for 
the requirements set forth in SECURE 2.0 Section 603. Section 603 of SECURE 2.0 requires all 
catch-up contributions made to defined contribution plans be made on a Roth basis, except for 
those participants with $145,000 or less in wages for the prior year. Because we understand that 
the provision was intended to raise revenue, it did not include a delayed effective date for 



governmental plans, as is typical in retirement plan legislation. Unfortunately, this means that 
many of our members now face implementation deadlines that fall far earlier than they are 
procedurally able to address under state and local laws.  

Governmental plans may face a variety of obstacles at the state and local levels in complying 
with Section 603, among them:  

• Enabling legislation. Many governmental plans require enabling legislation to make plan
changes of this nature, and a plan has no control over the convening of a state legislature
or the passage of any required legislation. State legislatures convene on a variety of
different schedules throughout the country: some legislatures are always in session, some
convene off and on throughout the year, some convene for just a few weeks each year,
and some convene only every other year.

• Plan design features. An estimated 20% of governmental plans lack any form of Roth
contributions in their plan, a fact which will necessitate plan design and recordkeeping
changes for those plans. Some plans may also serve a collectively bargained workforce,
requiring possible contract negotiations.

• State laws. In some states, state law treats each state agency as a separate employer. As
independent employers, state agencies and instrumentalities often have separate payroll
and administration systems, which greatly complicates administering the $145,000 look-
back for employees that changed employers covered by a governmental plan in the
previous year.

Faced with these obstacles, the only permissible option for many plans is to simply not offer 
catch-up contributions for 2024 and possibly 2025 – an outcome surely not intended by 
Congress. Responses received as of this writing to a NAGDCA membership survey reveal that 
60% of state-level plans either will or might shut down catch-up contributions if the effective 
date is not extended. This temporary cessation of catch-up contributions would affect tens of 
thousands of public employees across the country.  

In order to facilitate governmental plans’ compliance with Section 603, we seek the customary 
two-year delay in effective date for governmental plans, or, in the alternative, a good faith 
exemption for plans that may be statutorily or contractually required to retain pre-tax catch-up 
contributions until Roth contributions can be instituted. Further, we ask for an exemption for 
good faith compliance with any definition of compensation that falls within a permissible 
definition in Code section 415(c)(3) in determining whether a participant is subject to mandatory 
Roth catch-up contributions because of having prior compensation in excess of the $145,000 
threshold in effect for 2024. 

We have previously brought these requests to the attention of the Department of the Treasury 
and the Internal Revenue Service, and we understand that your staffs are working closely and 
regularly with the agencies at this time. We appreciate your collaboration and attention to 
quickly solve this urgent matter. 



We would be happy to meet with you to discuss this matter further if it would be helpful. Please 
call David Levine at 202-861-5436, Brigen Winters at 202-861-6618, or the undersigned at 859-
469-5789 if you have any questions.

Sincerely, 

Matt Petersen 
Executive Director 

Enclosures 

2.7.23 IRS/Treasury Letter re: Catch Up Contribution Corrections
3.23.23 IRS/Treasury Letter re: SECURE 2.0 IRS and Treasury Guidance



201 East Main Street, Suite 810, Lexington, KY 40507 
(859) 514-9161  ⚫  Fax: (859) 514-9188  ⚫  www.nagdca.org 

February 7, 2023 

By Electronic Mail 

Ms. Rachel Levy 

Associate Chief Counsel 

Employee Benefits, Exempt Organizations, and Employment Taxes 

Internal Revenue Service 

1111 Constitution Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20224 

Ms. Carol Weiser 

Benefits Tax Counsel 

Office of Tax Policy 

U.S. Department of the Treasury 

1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20220 

Ms. Helen Morrison 

Deputy Benefits Tax Counsel 

Office of Tax Policy 

U.S. Department of the Treasury 

1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20220 

Re: Catch-up Contributions Correction 

Dear Madams: 

The National Association of Government Defined Contribution Administrators (NAGDCA) is 

writing regarding the omission of certain legislative language in Section 603 of the SECURE 2.0 

Act of 2022 (SECURE 2.0). We appreciate the help that Treasury has provided in clarifying 

previous issues and look forward to any assistance you can offer on this issue. 

NAGDCA governmental members oversee plans for participants from 65 state and territorial 

government entities and 157 local government entities, including counties, cities, public safety 

agencies, school districts, and utilities. NAGDCA’s members administer governmental deferred 

compensation and defined contribution plans, including Section 457(b), 401(k), 401(a), and 

403(b) plans. The association provides a forum for working together to improve defined 



contribution plan operations and outcomes by sharing information on investments, marketing, 

administration, and the federal laws and regulations governing these plans. 

On December 23, 2022, Congress passed SECURE 2.0 as part of a government spending bill 

(Div. T, H.R. 2617, 117th Cong.). Section 603 of SECURE 2.0 was intended to function as a 

revenue raising provision by requiring all catch-up contributions made to defined contribution 

plans be made on a Roth basis, except for those with $145,000 or less in wages for the prior year. 

However, as you are aware, a drafting error in the final version of the bill eliminated important 

text that executes this provision. We recognize that the IRS and Treasury are generally 

constrained by statutory language but believe there is a path that the IRS and Treasury may look 

to to resolve this inadvertent error. 

Specifically, we submit that Treasury could issue guidance to the public now following the 

approach it used in Notice 2007-99 with respect to the interpretation of Internal Revenue Code 

section 402(l) as added by the Pension Protection Act of 2006; that is, that the agency is issuing 

guidance in expectation of a future legislative correction. This approach is reasonable, as the 

relevant lawmakers and their staff are aware of this technical error, but may have difficulty 

finding a timely legislative vehicle to immediately advance such a correction. Further, we submit 

that enough legislative history exists for Treasury to properly issue guidance stating that it will 

follow Congressional intent for the provision, rather than the erroneous final text (see Senate 

Finance Committee’s plain English section-by-section summary; Joint Committee on Taxation’s 

revenue estimate; Sec. 603, H.R. 2954, 117th Cong.; Sec. 1102, S. 4808, 117th Cong.). 

Additionally, Treasury could rely on the absurdity principle of statutory construction to arrive at 

the conclusion that Congress did not intend to pass legislation that is clearly ineffective. 

Thank you for your time and consideration. We would be happy to meet with you to discuss this 

matter further if it would be helpful. Please call David Levine at 202-861-5436, Brigen Winters 

at 202-861-6618, or the undersigned at 859-469-5789 if you have any questions. 

Sincerely, 

Matt Petersen 

Executive Director 



201 East Main Street, Suite 810, Lexington, KY 40507 
(859) 514-9161  ⚫  Fax: (859) 514-9188  ⚫  www.nagdca.org 

March 23, 2023 

By Electronic Mail 

Ms. Rachel Levy 

Associate Chief Counsel 

Employee Benefits, Exempt Organizations, and Employment Taxes 

Internal Revenue Service 

1111 Constitution Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20224 

Ms. Carol Weiser 

Benefits Tax Counsel 

Office of Tax Policy 

U.S. Department of the Treasury 

1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20220 

Ms. Helen Morrison 

Deputy Benefits Tax Counsel 

Office of Tax Policy 

U.S. Department of the Treasury 

1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20220 

Re: SECURE 2.0 IRS and Treasury Guidance 

Dear Madams: 

The National Association of Government Defined Contribution Administrators (NAGDCA) 

writes to request certain urgently needed guidance relating to the implementation of the SECURE 

2.0 Act of 2022 (SECURE 2.0, Div. T, H.R. 2617, 117th Cong.). We appreciate the help that the 

IRS and Treasury has historically provided in clarifying and enhancing the practicality of 

implementing prior retirement-related legislation and look forward to receiving clarifying 

guidance on the issues detailed in this letter. We would appreciate the opportunity to meet with 

you at your convenience to further discuss the topics contained in this letter. 

NAGDCA governmental members oversee plans for participants from 60 state and territorial 

government entities and 146 local government entities, including counties, cities, public safety 

agencies, school districts, and utilities. NAGDCA’s members administer governmental deferred 

compensation and defined contribution plans, including Code section 457(b), 401(k), 401(a), and 



403(b) plans. The association provides a forum for working together to improve defined 

contribution plan operations and outcomes by sharing information on investments, marketing, 

administration, and the federal laws and regulations governing these plans. 

On behalf of our government members, we respectfully bring to your attention the following 

provisions from SECURE 2.0 on which we need guidance from the IRS and Treasury. The need 

for guidance on these topics is especially urgent for governmental plans because they often face 

complexities in local law enabling requirements, payroll systems, and administration that most 

private sector employers do not. Further, although Congress provided for delayed governmental 

plan amendment deadlines, because Congress did not explicitly provide for delayed effective 

dates for governmental plans, many of our members now face implementation deadlines that fall 

far earlier than they are procedurally able to address under local laws. 

I. Catch-Up Contributions

In a letter dated February 7, 2023, we wrote to you regarding the catch-up contribution rules 

addressed in section 603 of SECURE 2.0. We submitted that Treasury could issue guidance to 

the public now following the approach it used in Notice 2007-99 with respect to the 

interpretation of Code section 402(l) as added by the Pension Protection Act of 2006; that is, that 

the agency is issuing guidance in expectation of a future legislative correction based on 

legislative intent. We have been encouraged by public reports that the agency is considering 

issuing guidance under this approach and appreciate your taking our input. We now expand upon 

our letter with two additional questions: 

First, we ask that the IRS and Treasury confirm that the amendment to Code section 

457(e)(18)(A)(ii) found in SECURE 2.0 section 603(b)(2) concerning “designated Roth 

contributions” was not meant to distinguish between how this limit is applied based on whether a 

participant contributes pre-tax or Roth contributions to a 457(b) plan. One reading that has been 

suggested is that designated Roth contributions could reduce the limit below the maximum 

amount that could be contributed if Roth contributions for a year are less than the Code section 

414(v) catch-up limit. There is no evidence of this intent, but if the IRS and Treasury read this 

SECURE 2.0 change as such, governmental plans will need to begin work now on their 

communications and systems to be ready for the 2024 year. 

Second, we ask that the IRS and Treasury utilize its regulatory authority to provide effective date 

or other relief for the requirements set forth in SECURE 2.0 section 603(b)(1). As already noted, 

modifying governmental plan-related communications, recordkeeping systems, and payroll 

systems often requires a very long lead time for implementation. In fact, some of our members 

have already indicated that they have significant concerns that they will not be ready for the 

requirement that Code section 414(v) catch-up contributions be made on a Roth basis for 

individuals earning in excess of $145,000 in the prior plan year. The implementation of this new 

requirement is further complicated by our understanding that a significant number of 

governmental plans lack any form of Roth contributions in their plan, a fact which could 

necessitate collective bargaining, systems, and legislative changes. To ensure that the hundreds 

of thousands of governmental participants we have already identified do not potentially lose their 

ability to utilize catch-up contributions in 2024, we ask that the IRS provide the following relief: 



• Effective Date. We respectfully ask that the IRS and Treasury use your broad authority to

provide for a delayed effective date for governmental plans concerning section 603.

Specifically, we seek a delay in line with the customary delayed effective dates for

governmental plans.  Specifically, this delay would not require governmental plans to

implement section 603 until ninety (90) days after the third legislative session

commencing on or after December 29, 2022.  This customary delay would be appreciated

by our members as they work to accommodate the bargaining, systems, and legislative

changes necessitated by this legislation. If the IRS and Treasury are not able to provide

this relief, we ask that the IRS establish a low or no cost closing agreement program that

recognizes the good faith efforts of governmental plans to come into compliance in the

same customary effective date window described above. We make such an ask because

there is a significant risk that governmental plans will, whether due to state law

legislative or bargaining reasons, have to retain catch-up contributions in pre-tax only

form for this transition period. Such a closing agreement program would be consistent

with the flexible treatment afforded to governmental plans as part of the definition of

“governmental plans” in the ANPRM process that has extended for over a decade and

was also generally the case with initial governmental plan determination letter plan

applications in the IRS’ prior determination letter “cycle” program.

• Calculation of $145,000 Limit. We ask that the IRS and Treasury provide guidance to the

effect that the IRS will honor reasonable, good faith compliance with any definition of

compensation that falls within a permissible definition in Code section 415(c)(3) in

determining whether a participant is subject to mandatory Roth catch-up contributions

because of having prior compensation in excess of the $145,000 threshold in effect for

2024.

II. Required Minimum Distributions

SECURE 2.0 section 107 increased the required beginning date to age 73 for a person who 

attains age 72 after December 31, 2022 and age 73 before January 1, 2033. NAGDCA greatly 

appreciates the guidance and relief provided in Notice 2023-23. However, most recordkeeping 

systems continue to have delays in implementing the increase to an age 73 required beginning 

date, which triggers changes in rollover eligibility, rollover notices, and distribution processing. 

Given these delays, we ask that the IRS and Treasury provide guidance allowing governmental 

plans to notify participants by September 30, 2023 of their right to rollover funds prematurely 

distributed based on an age 72 instead of age 73 requiring beginning date.  

III. Long-Term, Part-Time Workers

Section 112 of SECURE 1.0 (the Setting Every Community Up for Retirement Enhancement Act 

of 2019, H.R. 1994, 116th Cong.) established new rules for plan participation by long-term, part-

time workers. Section 125 of SECURE 2.0 built on those rules by reducing by one year the 

required years of service before long-term, part-time workers are eligible to contribute to a plan, 

effective beginning after December 31, 2024. Many governmental defined contribution plans 

provide that the individuals eligible to participate in a governmental 401(k) or 403(b) must be 

eligible for a governmental defined benefit plan to be eligible for the defined contribution plan. 



Some governmental defined benefit and defined contribution plans carve out part-time and other 

classifications of workers from eligibility.  

Based on this history, we ask the IRS confirm through guidance that the addition of long-term, 

part-time employee eligibility rules in SECURE 1.0 and SECURE 2.0 does not require a 

governmental 401(k) or 403(b) plan to make new classes of employees eligible for their plans. 

Any other approach would be impractical for a 2024 implementation and would, at a minimum, 

require extensive transition relief for governmental plans. Further, adopting an approach other 

than allowing classification carve outs would run directly contrary to the fact that governmental 

plans are not subject to Code section 410. 

IV. ERISA Incorporation

A number of the SECURE 2.0 provisions that amend the Code include cross references to 

various provisions of ERISA. As IRS and Treasury consider these provisions, we respectfully 

request that any guidance make it clear that governmental plans are not required to comply with 

ERISA, even if some ERISA provisions are incorporated into the Code by reference. For 

example, SECURE 2.0 section 127 amends Code section 402A to permit employers to offer 

“pension-linked emergency savings accounts” (PLESAs) provided the accounts are “established 

pursuant to section 801” of ERISA. Congress presumably intended to permit governmental plans 

to establish PLESAs given the explicit references to 457(b) plans in the amendments to Code 

section 402A. However, it would be helpful if IRS and Treasury could confirm that 457(b) plans 

can establish PLESAs that are consistent with ERISA section 801 without actually being subject 

to ERISA.   

*  *  * 

Thank you for your time and consideration. We would be happy to meet with you to discuss this 

matter further if it would be helpful. Please call David Levine at 202-861-5436, Brigen Winters 

at 202-861-6618, or the undersigned at 859-469-5789 if you have any questions. 

Sincerely, 

Matt Petersen 

Executive Director 


